 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, October 6, 2008
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer, Chair



Mary Kaminski, Vice Chair



Paula Kibbe, Secretary


Absent:
Barry Struski, Member


Al Spicer, Member
School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer



Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
______________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public – Lynn Bastoni publicly thanked parents and the community for their support of the Camp Bournedale project.  It was a fabulous week and she will bring a power point presentation to the November meeting. 
II. Comments from EAPC –Connie Koffman, Vice President, re-addressed Question 1 on upcoming voting day.  She urged the community to be aware of the impact this vote would have on the state services and education in particular.   On a separate note, Ms. Koffman is the Destination Imagination Coordinator and she shared updates about the competition.  Carver teams will travel to Whitman-Hanson school district on March 7th.
III. Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council–
   Student council is putting finishing touches on Homecoming Pep Rally on 10/10.  In upcoming weeks:  Pie Social for residents of South Meadow Village; cookie dough fundraiser begins October 6th through October 24th. Trick or Treating for canned goods is planned for Halloween afternoon in selected neighborhoods.  Freshman class officers were elected and held their first meeting.  They will organize the concession stand at Homecoming.  Sophomores are participating in Walk for Kayla Richards on October 18th and selling sweatshirts and are choosing a fundraiser.  Juniors are planning their prom and Seniors are planning Grad Nite.
   Sports News:  Football has been very competitive losing a few close games.  Boys soccer is having another exciting year and Girls Soccer is working hard with a young team and are a few wins from making in into post season play.  Field Hockey is a few games away from making the tournament.  Golf is a young team with much enthusiasm.  Cross Country has their largest team in many years and have had a successful start to the season.  Cheerleaders will compete in League Competition on Nov. 9th at Abington High School.

   Nine Carver student athletes will attend the 2nd Annual You Lead Program at Abington High School on October 17th.  This is a full day workshop dealing with making good decisions and empowering drug free youths.  
IV.   Approval of Minutes
   Mary Kaminski made a motion to accept both the regular and executive session meeting
   minutes as written from September 8, 2008 sessions.  Paula Kibbe second.  Approved,      all in favor. 
V.   Communications
A. The response letter to Kathleen Mosher, child care provider, of Fosdick Road was provided regarding concerns relative to bus transportation for students on early release.  All variable requests for pick-ups or drop-offs at alternate locations will be considered by parent request on a case by case basis.
B. CVS - A thank you letter was sent to Bob Long of CVS Pharmacy in Carver for his generosity in providing a new flag over the next ten years to the High/Middle School complex through the Franklin Flags Adopt a School Flagpole program. Mary Kaminksi made a motion to accept this gift, Paula Kibbe second.   All in favor.
C. Request from parent/citizen, Stephen Dewhurst, was received for a copy of the contract for former superintendents Dr. Patricia Grenier and Dr. Martin T. Hanley, Jr.  The information requested will be made be mailed to Mr. Dewhurst.
D. Request for Level IV Grievance – A communication was received from the Education Association of Plymouth and Carver for intent to file a Level Four grievance on behalf of Virginia (Gin) Jerome.  This matter was discussed in Executive Session in the September meeting. A mediator will be appointed to continue to the process.
E. Jazz Nite at CHS – On October 23rd, the Music Boosters will be having a Jazz Nite comprising on dinner, entertainment and raffles to benefit the music program.  Central Office administrators are auctioning off a dinner for 6, cooked and served by them. 
VI.  Reports from the Superintendent      
A. Personnel:  The following personnel updates were noted:  Resignations were accepted from Jennifer D’Amico-Giacomozzi – Title I Paraprofessional; Judith Hawks, Lunchroom Monitor; Matthew Kittredge, Custodian and Helen Toomey, Speech/Language Pathologist.  New Hires:  Dorothy Milligan will join our staff as a Speech/Language Pathologist.  Retirement:  Susan Preston, MS Guidance Secretary.
B. Enrollment- Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 63 students from same time previous year was noted.  A white paper on enrollment patterns was distributed from the Pioneer Institute.  Massachusetts school enrollment has fallen at 2.5% on average.  This paper answers some questions as to the pattern of loss of student population.
C. Migration - Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 9/1 to 10/1/08 was distributed.  A total of 19 students withdrew or enrolled from during this time.   
D. AYP  –  The Superintendent presented a powerpoint on Adequate Yearly Progress which is the target set by No Child Left Behind for states cities and towns via Education Reform.  Different states use different models but the goal is to make every child become proficient in English Language Arts and Math by 2014.  Massachusetts uses a year to year model (not a growth model).  During this meeting, snapshot data was presented of grade 8 information of different children throughout 2004-2008.  In November, photo albums, which show how students perform when they are in Grade 8 and how they perform 2 years later in Grade 10 will be presented.  Carver is currently in Cycle V and our scores ranked very high in ELA and Math.  We have met AYP for the state target for Math and ELA at the high school, but did not meet our own target for improvement.  At the middle school, the ELA performance is high, but we are in corrective action in our sub-groups because we failed to meet our target in math.  The MS principal and staff will continue to work on these goals.  In Middle school math, 69% of the schools in the state are in corrective action or needs improvement.  The Middle School will be having a Math Data Retreat to digest this information to track any deficit patterns in order modify the Math Lab to assist with improvement.   At the elementary level for ELA, we are in corrective action for subgroups but with high performance rating.  In math, there is moderate performance but no change in status for NCLB accountability.  We need to submit a written improvement plan for each school in corrective action.  
E. District Improvement Plan – Final goals were included in the district improvement plan (DIP) at the School Committee Retreat in October.  This plan is a combination of all the school improvement plans (SIP) along with contributions from principals, curriculum team leaders, professional development committees, and directors of departments.  The plan is divided into action steps, anticipated outcomes, site and who will implement the steps.  At the end of the year, a report will be provided on this improvement plan.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve the DIP, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor.  The vote to approve the proposed Strategic Plan (revised 2008), with broader general goals with specific objections and yearly action steps was put on hold until the November meeting.  The vision statement was modified to be more global reflective.  
F. Class Size Report – Data was distributed regarding class size comparisons over the past several years, by grade, by building. The primary school went up from 5 to 6 students, the elementary school increased by a few, 5th grade went down.  The middle school continues to have some small classes but movement from one class to another to balance numbers are difficult because of teaming.  The high school numbers remain reasonable and consistent per section.  
G. MSBA Updates:  Final approval on request for services was received from MSBA.  Advertising for the position of Owners Project Manager will take place by newspaper and the state’s Central Register, building tours will take place for prospective OPM on 10/15 ; deadline for proposals/letter of interest is 10/24 and interviews for the position will be on 11/18/08. Contract will be executed on December 9th after MSBA reviews our candidates.  Selection Committee consists of:  Matt Gillis, Liz Sorrell, Candy Weiler, Mary Kaminski, Dave Siedentopf and Randy Webster.  The funding for this phase was approved by town meeting last June.  
H. Business Office Updates:
1.  NSTAR – In December 2007, NSTAR Gas determined the Gov. John Elementary gas account had not been correctly billed since 2004. Upon discovery of this information, NSTAR calculated the gas consumed from 5/14/04 to 1/18/08 at a price of $63,148.88.  We are unable to “back bills” from other fiscal years without appropriation by the town.  We believe that these are cost estimates and not based on use.  We have not paid this amount due to the NSTAR error. 

2.  Electricity pricing -   On September 12, 2008, Matt Gillis has locked in the commodity and basis portion of our electricity price for the school and town accounts. Beginning December 2008, we will see about an 8.6% increase per KWh for the supply portion of our electricity costs.  For FY 10-FY12 and almost half of the fist half of FY13, there will be no increase in the supply portion.  

3.  The Potential 9-C cuts from the Governor – it is the section of the law which allows the Governor to make budget cuts throughout the year.  The last time this occurred was 2003-04 were the budget was reduced because not enough revenue was received.  There has been a precident set that Chapter 70 money was not cut.  The Governor has said education is a priority.  However, other state grants and programs could be cut.  As a result and in an effort to be fiscally responsible, Carver Public Schools will “freeze” our budget for a little while.  Only essential purchases will be approved.  Additionally, this “freeze” will mean we will take a conservative approach on hiring.  The superintendent publicly commended the custodial unit for stepping up to take on additional responsibility as a resignation in that department will not be filled at this time. 
V. Recommendations from the Superintendent
Out of State Field Trip – Ninth graders and chaperones will travel to Washington, DC   to attend Inauguration of the President in January 2009. The superintendent recommends this trip.  Mary Kaminkski made a motion to approve, Paula Kibbe second, All in favor. 

Request to Release Executive Session Minutes from 8/06 to 8/18/08 - Mary Kaminski made a motion to release, to the public, the Executive Session Minutes of the Carver School Committee from the dates of August 14, 2006 to August 18, 2008.  Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.  The superintendent recommended a periodic review and release of Executive Sessions minutes. 
A. Question 1 for November ballot:   Paula Kibbe moved to adopt the motion that the Carver School Committee, by unanimous vote, opposes Question 1, a ballot initiative that would eliminate the state income tax. Passage of Question 1 would cut the state budget by 40%, cause massive reductions in local aid to cities and towns, and result in drastic reductions in school programs. The Committee urges the residents of Carver to vote No on this ballot question. Mary Kaminski second the motion.  All in favor. 
Reports from the School Committee – School Committee meet for their annual retreat on October 4, 2008.  Kathy Spencer, former HS Principal, was the presenter on High Performance Team Tenants, their characteristics and how to implement them as a school committee. Role playing exercises were conducted. The members complimented Ms. Spencer for an outstanding training. 

Superintendent’s Evaluation: On September 25th, the Committee presented the superintendent with her formal annual evaluation.  She met the highest standard in every category which included: leadership/administration, professional responsibilities, equity in community relations.   It was noted she is creative in funding, great work ethic, and collegial. It was recommended to work toward building projects, safe school environment and collaborative communication.  They thanked her for her hard work and commitment. 
Executive Session

Kay Spencer asked for a motion to move to Executive Session for the purpose of 
discussing a Level IV grievance, not to return to Open Session. Mary Kaminski made 
the motion, Paula Kibbe second.  By role call, all approved.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Next regular meeting:  November 17, 2008
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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